A MEETING OF THE BOARD OF PUBLIC WORKS & SAFETY OF THE CIVIL CITY OF NEW ALBANY, INDIANA, WAS HELD IN THE THIRD FLOOR ASSEMBLY ROOM AT THE CITY/COUNTY BUILDING ON TUESDAY, JULY 12, 2016 AT 10:00 A.M.

PRESENT: Warren V. Nash, president, Cheryl Cotner-Bailey, member and Mickey Thompson, member. 

OTHERS PRESENT:  Police Chief Bailey, Major Will Popp, Fire Marshal Koehler, Fire Chief Juliot, David Hall, Sean Payne, Bryan Slade, Brandon Sailings, Chris Gardner, John Rosenbarger, Jessica Campbell, Courtney Lewis, David Brewer, Linda Moeller and Vicki Glotzbach 

CALL TO ORDER:

Mr. Nash called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:

NEW BUSINESS:

1. Eric Ferree with Vectren re: Bare steel/cast iron project

Mr. Ferree stated that this is their last and smallest job of the year and presented drawings for the board to review.  He said that it should be complete by the end of next week.  He explained that there is only about 18 ft. of main to be put in and the print shows 13 services but he thinks there will be quite a few less than that.  He said that the majority of the install will be in the alley west of Vincennes Street and they have to go out on the Vincennes Street corridor from Beeler Street to Shelby Place and cross Vincennes Street to make a tie in.  He added that they will have traffic control.
Mr. Nash asked what the timeframe is on this project.

Mr. Ferree replied that the main will be installed by the end of next week and they are still working on the other project coming up on the south end of Vincennes Street so when that project is complete they will run the services that are included in this project.
Mr. Nash asked how it will affect traffic on Vincennes Street after school starts.

Mr. Ferree said that they have only one service that will actually run on Vincennes Street so that should be minimal but they can try to bump it up and have it run earlier.
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey stated that school starts on the 27th and asked if they will be done before then.
Mr. Ferree stated that the main will be but not necessarily the services or the retirement.  He added that if it interferes with school activities then they will hold off their working times or move to a different area until they are in an optimal time where they won’t be affecting anyone else. 

2. Lonnie Williams re: Curb cuts at 609 Terrace Court

Mr. Williams passed out pictures of the property for the board to review.  He said that they are looking to put in a circular driveway that will be done in brick and concrete fashion so it will be a decorative drive.  He said that the resident is an elderly individual and they are concerned about the home care people and maintenance individuals having easier access.  He also said that they had planned on redoing the sidewalk there anyway because it makes it difficult to get in and out of the property as it is now.
Mr. Nash asked if he had a drawing of the plan.

Mr. Williams replied that he doesn’t have one right now because before they get to that level they were trying to get a general feeling on whether this would be accepted or not. 
Mr. Summers ask what the width of the lot is.

Mr. Williams said that he believes that it is 100+ ft. He added that it is two and a half lots.
Mr. Thompson asked if they were planning to put it all on one side of the walkway.
Mr. Williams stated that it will come in on one side and will span the front of the lot and then drop back out on the other side.
Mr. Nash asked if this is a planning and zoning issue first before this board gets involved.
Mr. Summers replied yes.
Mr. Nash suggested that Mr. Williams go to planning and zoning to have them check it out.

Mr. Thompson stated that this board will approve the curb cuts if there are no other issues.
3. Jeff Rochner with Fulkerson Contracting Inc. re: Street closure and street cut permit on                          

           Spring Street Hill
Mr. Rochner passed out a drawing for the board to review.
Mr. Nash asked who he is doing the work for.

Mr. Rochner replied the Floyd County Highway Department since it is considered a bridge structure. 
Mr. Thompson stated that he met with Mr. Rochner yesterday and Mr. Misch because of the water company work on Camp Avenue so they coordinated opening Camp Avenue back up when they close Spring Street Hill so they don’t have the two shut down at the same time.
Mr. Rochner stated that they would like to close it as early as possible so they can get it done before school starts.
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey moved to approve the closing of Spring Street Hill beginning July 18th and finishing by July 25th, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries.
4. Derek Misch re: Traffic control for INAWC project

Mr. Chris Jackson stated that Mr. Misch could not attend the meeting and presented the board with a closure to review.  He stated that they would like to close Jaycee Drive from the railroad to McDonald Street on July 13-20 to install the new water main.  He added that local traffic will be allowed and they won’t hinder the business of anyone.
Mr. Thompson moved to approve the closure of Jaycee Drive from the railroad to McDonald Street on July 13-20, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries.
5. Vectren re: Cut permits for 3511 Alexis Dr (13402651)-Street Permit , 3527 Alexis Dr.-

     (13402748)-Street Permit, 1837 Ekin Ave (13524156)- 3 x sidewalk (Work has already

     been completed

Mr. Nash stated that Alexis Drive is not in the city.

Mr. Reed stated that he will then just need approve for 1837 Ekin Avenue for sidewalk cuts.
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey moved to approve the sidewalk cuts at 1837 Ekin Avenue, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries.
 

6. IN-AWC re: Cut requests for 639 West 7th Street (Replace Service and Set X3) – Street

          Cut (work has been done). New requests for Woodland Road and Crestview Drive –

          Street Cut, 1831 Conservative (replace service & set) – Street Cut, 1939 Center Street


(main break) – Street Cut, 1701 Charlestown Road (replace service & set) – Street Cut           

Ms. Thomas stated that 639 W. 7th Street is already done.  She stated that there will actually be two cuts at Woodland Road and Crestview Drive. 
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey moved to approve, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries.


7. Sam Johnson with White Oak Construction re: Door-to-door advertising

Not Present.


8. Irv Stumler re: Property safety issue 200 Block of East Main
Mr. Stumler presented photos and a description of the property in the 200 block of East Main Street.  He explained that it is five different properties connected together and they are really getting in bad condition.  He said that he has observed people coming and going from that building and the electric meter doesn’t appear to be running but mail is being delivered to the mailbox.  He said that from the outside it appears very unsafe and not a place where someone should be living.  He added that brick is falling off from the second story and encouraged the board to have the property inspected and take appropriate action.
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey asked if he has contacted the building commissioner regarding this property.

Mr. Stumler replied no and stated that he doesn’t seem to have much success at the building commissioner’s office and he would be glad to discuss that with Mr. Brewer anytime.  He then stated that there is a group of people at Silver Heights Camp that are here for a week doing various work around town and could be available to clean up the median on Main Street from 5th Street to Vincennes Street. 
Mr. Thompson stated that it is under contract with the city.

Mr. Stumler stated that the contractor is not doing it and that the city needs to get him on the job.
Mr. Thompson asked who he is representing.

Mr. Stumler replied Keep New Albany Clean & Green.
COMMUNICATIONS – PUBLIC:
Mr. Dennis Farmer requested a dumpster permit at 1906 Ekin Avenue in front of the house for about two weeks.  He explained that his son owns the house and is remodeling to resell.

Mr. Nash asked when he wants to place the dumpster.

Mr. Farmer said by this weekend.
Mr. Nash asked what size it is.

Mr. Farmer stated it is about 18 ft. long.
Mr. Nash asked if there was any place in the alley or on the property to place it.

Mr. Farmer replied no.
Mr. Thompson moved to approve the dumpster request at 1906 Ekin Avenue subject to his approval for a period of no more than two weeks, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries.

Mr. Roger Baylor stated that he agrees with Mr. Stumler about the property on Main Street.  He then said that he thinks it would be really helpful if the city had a set of guidelines that pertained to pedestrian traffic and bicycle traffic instead of always thinking first about the cars.  He realizes that vehicles are thought of first because there are more of them but he still feels it would be helpful to have a set of standards for pedestrian and bicycle traffic.  He stated that at the east corner of W. 1st Street and Main Street it looks like a street light got knocked down and there is something protruding from the sidewalk and could be a trip hazard and should be covered up.  He then stated that there is also still a trip hazard on 10th Street and Elm Street where it looks like there was some kind of a base for a light and has been there for years.  He said it has been two months since the woman was hit and killed at the intersection on Vincennes Street and Spring Street and asked Police Chief Bailey if we have had any sort of resolution.  He asked if the state police were doing the investigation. 
Police Chief Bailey stated that the combined accident reconstruction team from the Floyd County Prosecutors office is responsible for that investigation.  He said that investigation is concluded and for release of that information he would need to speak with Mr. Ed Adams from the Floyd County Prosecutors office.
Mr. Baylor asked if that appeared in the newspaper and he missed it.

Police Chief Bailey stated that he doesn’t think a resolution to a case would appear in the newspaper if there are no charges filed.

Mr. Baylor asked if there were any charges filed.

Police Chief Bailey stated that he doesn’t think there were any filed.
Mr. Baylor asked when the project at 5th Street and Elm Street is going to be done.
Mr. Nash stated that would be discussed a little later in the meeting.
Mr. Andy Ashley, Clark Dietz, stated that yesterday they closed westbound lanes and moved all of the traffic over to the eastbound lane so there is one lane in each direction.  He said that it was a little congested in the afternoon at rush hour so they made some adjustments to the traffic light at Spring Street and Silver Street.  He said that for the duration of the project there will be one lane open in each direction.
Mr. Nash stated that was quite a tie up on Spring Street yesterday and asked if the light adjustment will take care of it.
Mr. Ashley stated that when someone tries to turn left on Spring Street it holds the whole lane up and you only get one or two cars through so the adjustment should help.  He added that it really helped this morning and if they have to make more adjustments they will.
Mr. Summers stated this is a safety project and they shifted the traffic to make the appropriate repairs on the north side of the street.  He said they are going to be doing full concrete and patching underneath the street through the entire road.  He said that they knew there would be some congestion and as soon as they saw that it was backing up, they added more green time on the light on Spring Street.

Mr. Jim Silliman stated that earlier in the year Vectren and the water company began their work to relocate their mains on Bono Road and they are working on finalizing those as scheduled at the end of this month.  He said that redevelopment will then begin receiving bids for the road construction portion this afternoon so that should be underway to start early August.
Mr. Nash asked how long they anticipate the construction time.
Mr. Silliman replied 2 ½ to 3 months.
Mr. Summers stated that is only from Green Valley Road to Cottom Avenue.
Mr. Silliman explained that is the phase 1 portion that is currently closed.  He said that phase 2 which is Cottom Avenue to Graybrook Lane will be at a later time.
Mr. Nash asked what the timeframe is on that.
Mr. Silliman explained that it is being discussed and there is some potential water relocation that may be required in that area also so they will continue to coordinate with the water company.
Mr. Nash stated that the detour on Graybrook Lane is really long and asked if it would have been better to detour on State Street.

Mr. Silliman stated that they didn’t want to put more traffic on State Street but if it needs to be revised they can do so.
OLD BUSINESS:

1. Parking in the 1500 block of Market Street
Mr. Thompson stated that they have off street parking so they wouldn’t be wouldn’t be eligible for a residential parking permit.  He also stated that when he went out to look at there were numerous spots on the street and the off street parking in the back wasn’t even full. 
Mr. Nash stated he went by a couple different times at busy times and he didn’t see a problem at all but that doesn’t mean there is not one.
2. Trash cans on Silver Street south of Spring Street
Mr. Thompson stated that there are places there that they could install a bench and a trash can.
Mr. Summers stated that part of the Silver Street and Spring Street project is that they are going to relocate the bus stop so they can put a trash can at that location.
Mr. Nash asked if it is going to be sheltered.

Mr. Summers stated they are not currently talking about sheltering it but he could ask.
TABLED ITEMS:

COMMUNICATIONS - CITY OFFICIALS:

1. Larry Summers re: CSX Railroad crossing on McDonald Lane

Mr. Summers stated that from August 2nd to August 4th CSX is looking to close McDonald Lane at the location of the railroad crossing so that they can install a new railroad crossing and he will have them put signage out a week in advance to let people know of the inconvenience.
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey moved to approve the railroad crossing closure on McDonald Lane from August 2nd through August 4th, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries.

2. Larry Summers re: Signage Project Update 
Mr. Summers explained that the sign project has been bid and is scheduled to start in mid-August and go through the end of October but will not do anything downtown during the time of Harvest Homecoming.  He said that we are replacing roughly 1,500 signs throughout the city that did not meet retro reflectivity standards including stop signs, warning signs, speed limit signs, etc. but there will not be any street name signs with this particular project.  He explained that there was an inventory done of all of the signs and they are replacing any signs that do not meet the current standards.           
Mr. Nash asked what the current standards are.
Mr. Summers stated that if you are driving at night and your headlights hit the sign they should have some sort of reflection so that you can see.
3. Larry Summers re: State St. Signals Right-of-Way Encroachment

Mr. Summers explained that they are going through and looking to acquiring right-of-way at this time and at the location of State Street and Oak Street there is an existing sign that has been there for over 50 years that hangs over the right-of-way and shouldn’t be an issue.  He said that he needs the approval of the board to have that encroachment of the right-of-way as part of the appraisal process.
Mr. Thompson moved to approve the encroachment of the sign at State Street and Oak Street, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries.
4. Larry Summers re: Charlestown Road and McDonald Lane 

Mr. Summers explained that there is currently a lane shift at Charlestown Road and McDonald Lane because the contractor is beginning the installation of the signals.
5.  Mickey Thompson re: Arts Council Monarch Butterfly Celebration

Mr. Thompson explained that they would like to close Market Street at Holy Trinity Heritage Court to 9th Street from 10:00 a.m. – 7:00 p.m. on July 23rd.  
Mr. Thompson moved to approve the closure of Market Street at Holy Trinity Heritage Court to 9th Street from 10:00 a.m. – 7:00 p.m. on July 23rd for the annual Arts Council Monarch Butterfly Celebration, Mr. Nash second, motion carries.

6.  Mickey Thompson re: Update on 5th Street and Elm Street

Mr. Thompson stated that part of the delay they had was a safety issue.  He explained that it was determined that they needed to drive sheet piling in that intersection so they had a blast survey to check within 150 ft. of each direction of the intersection to make sure that it wouldn’t damage any properties.   He said that they have been driving the sheet pile and haven’t had any complaints from the residents or businesses.  He said that they have started digging it out so they could make repairs to the sanitary and storm sewers so if no other problems occur they expect to be done in two weeks.

Mr. Nash asked Mr. Thompson to explain what they found when they got in there.
Mr. Thompson stated that there was an abandoned storm sewer that wasn’t capped off and the existing storm sewer had issues with tie ons that were leaking.  He also stated that work that had been done on the sanitary sewer in the past only allowed them to put in two cleanouts so they are going to make some repairs.
7. David Brewer re: Allan Building on Main Street

Mr. Brewer explained that the engineers report was done that Mr. Allan got from Renaissance and Keystone Restoration fixed the brick that had fallen out.  He said that he is not saying that there are no other issues there because there are but Mr. Allan is working on it and wants to get the building sold.  
Mr. Nash asked if the building is stable now.

Mr. Brewer stated that there are parts that are very stable and some that are not.

Mr. Nash stated that Mr. Stumler remarked that there was someone living there. 

Mr. Brewer stated that the right side of the building poses no dangers and that is the side that he rents out. 

Mr. Thompson stated that the board did take action and closed the alley while the building was being repaired. 

Mr. Brewer stated that Mr. Stumler said there is an issue with his department and he has no idea what he is talking about because they have never not responded to anything that anyone has had an issue with.
Mr. Nash asked about the property that is on a historical site.
Mr. Brewer stated that 225 Cherry Street is one of the original houses on Cherry Street and they are working on that.  He stated that Mr. Greg Sekula is working on it also. 

Mr. Nash asked Mr. Brewer to keep the board apprised of the Allan Building.

APPOINTMENTS:

BIDS:

CLAIMS:

Mrs. Moeller presented the following claims for the period of 06/21/16 to 07/11/16 in the amount of $2,272,534.63:

	General Claims (Bank 1):
	         293,161.50 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Fire Department:
	
	           39,839.97 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Police Department:
	           18,596.86 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Street Department:
	             1,156.16 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Parks Department:
	           46,999.07 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	Total From Above:
	         399,753.56 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Medical/Drug Fund:
	                693.50 
	
	

	(Bank L)
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Payroll Claims:
	
	         893,107.82 
	
	

	(Bank 2)
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Sanitation Fund:
	
	                         -   
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Thursday Utility Claims:
	         978,979.75 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	Total From Above:
	      1,872,781.07 

	
	
	
	
	Grand Total:
	     2,272,534.63 


Mr. Thompson moved to approve, Mr. Nash second, motion carries.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

Mr. Nash moved to approve the Regular Meeting Minutes for July 5, 2016, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries.
ADJOURN:

There being no further business before the board, the meeting adjourned at 10:50 a.m.

___________________________               


____________________________

Warren Nash, President
            


Vicki Glotzbach, City Clerk
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